SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
16th March, 2005

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
6.30 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Deputy Mayor (Councillor Hunt) - in the Chair

Councillors Ainsworth*, Antrobus, Broughton, Eric Burgoyne, Val Burgoyne, Clague, Clarke, Connor, Cooke, Cullen, Dawson, Devine, Dobbs, Fernandez, Karen Garrido, Robin Garrido, Gray, Harold, Heywood*, Hinds, Holt, Howard, Hudson, Humphreys, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, B.J. Lea, M. Lea, Lightup, Lindley, Loveday, Macdonald, Mann, McIntyre, Merry, Morris, Mullen, B.P. Murphy, Jane Murphy, Joe Murphy, Owen, Pennington, Perkins, Pooley, Powell*, Salmon, Sheehy, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson 




Mr. J. Wheelton - Co-opted Member - was also in attendance



* =
These Members left the meeting at 5.40 p.m., for a pre-arranged




meeting with the Chief Executive

142.
PUPILS FROM MOORSIDE HIGH SCHOOL
The Deputy Mayor introduced pupils from Moorside High School who were attending to observe the operation of the Council.

143
NEW MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

A report of the Chief Executive and Returning Officer was submitted containing details of the persons elected to the office of Councillor of the City Council on 10th March , 2005 .

The Deputy Mayor extended a warm welcome to Councillors Val Burgoyne, Harold and Loveday.

144.
COUNCILLOR JOE MURPHY
The Deputy Mayor welcomed Councillor Joe Murphy who was attending his first meeting after a lengthy illness.

Councillor Murphy thanked Members for their kind visits during his convalescence in particular his fellow Ward Councillors, Councillors Holt and Hulmes, and Councillor Warmisham who had taken on his work.

145.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Compton, Hulmes, Lewis, Miller and the Mayor, Councillor Witkowski.

146.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST
Councillor Morris declared a personal interest in planning applications 04/49674 and 04/49794 submitted by Salford Royal Hospitals NHS Trust and referred to in Minute 714 of the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel held on 3rd March, 2005.

147.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD
Councillor Merry moved that the Mayor’s Citizens Award be made to Mrs. Jean Foster-Clegg who had been nominated by her daughter, Natalie.  Councillor Merry outlined the many voluntary activities in which Mrs. Foster-Clegg was involved and hoped that her success would encourage participation by other citizens.

The Deputy Mayor presented Mrs. Foster-Clegg with the award and she addressed the Council and thanked Members.

148.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meetings of the Council held on 16th February and 2nd March, 2005, were approved as correct records subject to the reference in Minute 133(iv) to the North West Development Agency being replaced by the North West Regional Assembly.

Arising from Minute 133(vi) Councillor Pooley reported that his meeting with officers of the Personnel and Performance Section regarding the closure of the Job Centres had not been productive.  Councillor Merry agreed to communicate any concerns which Councillor Pooley might pass to him onto the appropriate agencies.

149.
RECEIPT OF PETITIONS

RESOLVED:
THAT the following petitions on the subjects and by the Councillors indicated be referred to the directorates or agencies specified.

	Councillor
	Subject
	Directorate/Agency

	Ainsworth
	Objecting to the proposed change of use of 23 Trafalgar Road to a children’s home.
	Housing and Planning (Planning)

	Val Burgoyne
	Objecting to the proposed closure of the Swinton Job Centre.
	Chief Executive (Regeneration)

	Cooke
	Requesting the installation of traffic management measures in Dudley Road.
	Housing and Planning (Transport)


150.
SALFORD COMMUNITY SAFETY STRATEGY 2005-2008
Councillor Lancaster presented the draft Salford Community Safety Strategy which would be delivered by the Salford Crime and Disorder Partnership and which identified the activities that the Partnership would prioritise in the period 2005-2008.  The Strategy set (a) the overarching aims of reducing crime and disorder and building safer, stronger and confident communities and (b) a series of challenging targets to ensure that these aims were met.  The crime and disorder reduction activities would be supported by the “cross-cutting” themes of helping victims and witnesses, tackling offending and improving neighbourhoods.

Councillor Robin Garrido welcomed the Strategy but drew attention to statistics which suggested that crime was rising in those parts of the city, such as Boothstown and Ellenbrook, which did not attract inner-city funding.  Councillor Lancaster replied that all Councillors should accept responsibility for trying to resolve community safety issues at a local level via their Community Committee and only refer the problem to the Partnership if it was not possible to solve problems at these meetings.  Councillor Garrido reported that the Worsley and Boothstown Community Committee had helped to fund a number of crime reduction activities but that police officers still did not respond to invitations to take part in its meetings.  Councillor Howard reminded Councillor Lancaster that his intervention had been necessary to secure her involvement in the Police Sector Team meetings.  Councillor Garrido responded to the perceived implication that the Community Committee had been ineffective by outlining the difficulties which they had experienced in securing officer support from the Neighbourhood Management Team.

Councillor Cooke made reference to the suggestion in the Strategy that improvements to the physical environment could have a positive effect on crime and disorder and asked whether funding could be made available to improve street lighting in Claremont which was below standard.  Councillor Lancaster reported that funding was limited to that available in existing budgets although the Community Safety Team had helped to finance street lighting in certain areas.

Councillor Lancaster acknowledged that not all of the targets - set at national level - were appropriate.  Councillor Cooke suggested that some of the reasons why reports of juvenile nuisance had declined was that the public no longer bothered to report such problems.  Councillor Lancaster was concerned about suggestions that telephone reports of vehicle crime received only an advice number rather than a direct response.  He hoped that the “Together” initiative , which included provision of a dedicated telephone number upon which anti-social behaviour could be reported,  would help to resolve communication difficulties.

Members discussed whether banning public consumption of alcohol would help to reduce crime but concluded that, without a fixed geographical area, such a ban could not be enforced.

Reference was made to the high proportion of Anti-Social Behaviour Orders( ASBOs) which were breached.  Councillor Lancaster replied that the process leading up to the making of an ASBO was often sufficient to deter anti-social behaviour.

Councillor Lancaster concluded his report by outlining to Members the actions taken to secure more Community Support police officers for the city.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Salford Community Safety Strategy 2005-2008, now submitted, be approved insofar as the Council are concerned.

151.
SALFORD DRUG AND ALCOHOL TEAM STRATEGY 2005-2008
Councillor Warmisham presented the Strategy developed by the Salford Drug and Alcohol Action Team for responding to challenges arising from the use of drugs and alcohol in the city.  The Strategy was based upon the findings of a comprehensive drug and alcohol audit published in October, 2004, and would be used to guide the development of services over the period 2005-2008 so as to meet the needs of local people and communities.

All Members welcomed the Strategy and Councillor Warmisham recorded his appreciation of the efforts of Don Richards and members of the Team in its preparation.

Members discussed problems arising from binge drinking.  Councillor Warmisham reported that a post had been established with responsibility for visiting schools to advise pupils of the dangers associated with alcohol abuse.  He encouraged all Members serving as school governors to influence their school to take part in this initiative.  

RESOLVED:
THAT the Salford Drug and Alcohol Team Strategy for 2005-2008, now submitted, be approved insofar as the Council is concerned.

152.
SMOKING AND TOBACCO CONTROL IN SALFORD - REPORT OF THE


SCRUTINY COMMISSION
Councillor B.P. Murphy (a) presented the report of the Scrutiny Commission on Smoking and Tobacco Control in Salford which set out a series of recommendations for action by a number of organisations and (b) encouraged all Members to attend the official launch of the Strategy which would take place at Broadwalk Library on 18th March, 2005.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT all organisations within the city be encouraged to provide smoke-free working environments.



(2) THAT the Association of Greater Manchester Authorities be requested to develop a regional initiative to encourage all organisation within each authority boundary to provide smoke-free working environments.



(3) THAT a dedicated officer within the Environmental Services Directorate be established to (a) co-ordinate action on smoking and tobacco control in the city and (b) develop a tobacco control partnership and corresponding action plan.



(4) THAT, with a view to strengthening the links with the citywide partnership responsible for implementing the Health in Equalities Strategy, the terms of reference of the Community, Health and Social Care Overview Scrutiny Committee be amended to include formal responsibility for scrutinising progress on the agenda of the Healthy City Forum on a quarterly basis and, subject to the agreement of that Forum, to make the Forum accountable to the Committee for its work.



(5) THAT (a) the Education and Leisure Services Directorate undertake more work with young people in school and other environments at the age when they are most at risk from smoking, focusing upon prevention as well as cessation, using imaginative and evidence-based techniques to address and counter the reasons why young people smoke and (b) resources for drug education be increased and the need for an effective personal, social and health education programme to support this within the curriculum be recognised.



(6) THAT the PCT be requested to make increased publicity for nicotine replacement therapy available on prescription targeting disadvantaged areas.



(7) THAT the Community, Health and Social Care Overview Scrutiny Committee, in partnership with the Healthy City Forum, commission a piece of work, possibly in the form of a Salford wide lifestyle survey, investigation how deprivation links to smoking and lifestyles in Salford.



(8) THAT the Public Health Team undertake, on behalf of the Healthy City Equity Forum, an audit on smoking services in the city to assess if service use is proportionate to need in all neighbourhoods and communities.

153.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS OF


OTHER AUTHORITIES ETC.

(a)
Greater Manchester Fire and Rescue Authority
No questions were asked,  nor comments made , in respect of the Greater Manchester Fire and Rescue Authority.


(b)
Passenger Transport
Prior to taking questions Councillor Barry Warner, the Council’s representative on the Greater Manchester Passenger Transport Authority, reported that the Chancellor of the Exchequer had, in his budget, agreed to make funding available to enable OAPs and disabled persons to travel on buses free of charge with effect from 2006.  Members of the Opposition expressed reservations as to how this development would be funded.

Councillor Karen Garrido referred to increases in the estimated cost of the Leigh Guided Busway and suggested that, in view of public opposition, it should not proceed.  Councillor Warner reported that, to the contrary, a consultation exercise had shown that 66% of respondents supported the Leigh Guided Busway with only 14% opposed.  Councillor Robin Garrido disputed these figures.

(c)
Police
Councillor Peter Connor, the Council’s representative on the Greater Manchester Police Authority, presented a report containing details of major issues which had been discussed by the Police Authority in the last three months.  These included:

· The Greater Manchester Against Crime Initiative which had been established to provide co-ordinated levels of delivery by collecting data into a single system accessible to all partner agencies.

· Actions to increase public involvement in Police Authority meetings.

· Actions taken to develop a response to proposals in H.M. Government’s White Paper “Building Communities, Beating Crime”.

· The establishment of a protocol to provide guidance to the Police Authority and local authorities on the sale and purchase of land and property for the promotion of well-being.

· Reasons for not meeting targets for responding to incidents within target times.

· The circumstances where the M26 Advanced Taser could be used in Greater Manchester.

· The ongoing work to implement the National Standard for Incident Recording in Greater Manchester by 12th April, 2005.

· Revisions to the criteria for grants from the Police Property Act Fund and proposals to promote the fund more widely.

· Details of the Best Value Review Programme 2005-2008, the Revenue Budget and Capital Programme 2005/2006 together with statistics on staffing within the Greater Manchester Police.

Councillor Connor concluded his report by suggesting that the increase in police numbers reflected a determination to secure the maximum number of personnel for the city.


Councillor Robin Garrido asked about:

· A comparison between the projected and actual increase in police officers for the city.

· How the GMP would cope with the growth in violent crime which had been reported over the last eight weeks.

· The likely reduction in civilian staff during 2005/06.

· Comments attributed to the Chief Constable for Greater Manchester which suggested that the police service was 200 staff short and so unable to cope with crime levels.

Councillor Connor agreed to give a detailed response but suggested that the concerns of Councillor Garrido did not reflect the policies of his party which had, whilst in Government, cut services. 

Councillor Owen suggested that the increase in Community Support Officers was not appropriate as trained police were required to deal with the reported increase in robberies.  Councillor Connor reported that every care was taken to ensure that appropriate officers were provided to deal with incidents.

Councillor Connor, in response to a question from Councillor Cooke,  outlined the complex situation which arose in dealing with nuisance caused by quad bikes.  Whilst off-road motorcycles were used to apprehend offenders care had to be taken of bystanders.

Councillor Karen Garrido asked:

· To be advised of the dates of Police Authority meetings for inclusion in the community newsletter.

· Dates when the GMPA Consultation Committee might visit the city.

· For details of the number of requests received by the Police Authority for information under the Freedom of Information Act.

· To be advised of the criteria for applications to the Police Property Act Fund.

· Whether the Shrievality Fund was still operating.

· For statistics on gun crime.


Councillor Connor agreed to give a detailed response.

Members gave their perception of the numbers of police officers on the beat within their wards and of the impact which the policies of the different political parties might have upon police staffing.

(d)
Waste Disposal
No questions were asked ,nor comments made, in respect of waste disposal matters.

(e)
Fairtrade City Status
Councillor King reported that, on 7th March, 2005, Salford had been awarded Fairtrade City status.  He outlined how people in other countries benefited when consumers chose Fairtrade produce.  He reported that a competition in schools had generated 300 entries and confirmed that efforts would be made to ensure that the prizes awarded were produced by ethical manufacturers.  

154.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council

Reference was made to an article in the Manchester Evening News in which Councillor Merry outlined ways in which he hoped to promote the city.  Councillor Robin Garrido suggested that the situation in Langworthy had arisen as a consequence of Salford City Council purchasing, and failing to secure tenants for, properties in the 1970s.  Councillor Lancaster refuted this suggestion and offered to check the records of meetings if Councillor Garrido could provide dates.  Councillor Merry expressed satisfaction that the Langworthy community had supported the efforts of the Council to regenerate the area and hoped that the article helped to attract people to Salford.

Councillor Karen Garrido expressed concern about the cost involved in marketing the city and that the article suggested that Salford City Council would concentrate its resources upon developing the Racecourse in Worsley and not take account of other successful projects such as the innovative development at Greengate.  Councillor Merry replied that the costs which Councillor Garrido had quoted were the  total of all promotional budgets not just that of the marketing campaign.

During the time allowed for questions to the Leader a lengthy discussion arose on the proposal to establish a Magistrates Court on Partington Lane, Swinton.  Councillor Perkins suggested that the low-turnout at the Swinton South bi-election showed that there was little support for this proposal.

Councillor Merry replied that there had been agreement amongst all political parties that there was a need to retain a Magistrates Court within the city and that opposition to the proposal had arisen only during the bi-election campaign.  Councillor Antrobus reported that the proposal would be submitted to the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel as part of the development process.  Ward Councillors would work with local people, via the Swinton Community Committee, to develop a common understanding on how to deal with development issues arising from the courts.  He expressed concern that Ward Councillors had not been invited to a public meeting on this issue although candidates for other political parties had been and hoped that this would not cause the development of further distortions on this issue.

Councillor Karen Garrido confirmed that her party had not undertaken prior discussion on the proposal so as not to compromise their involvement at the Regulatory Panel. She reported, however, that she had made an official complaint to the Chief Executive and the Monitoring Officer about Salford City Council producing, and distributing to households in the vicinity of the proposed development site, a leaflet responding to concerns expressed by residents.  Her complaint was that the leaflet, although produced using Council funds, appeared to contain the opinions of only a single political party and had been issued in the period leading up to the bi-election.  

Councillor Antrobus reported that he and Councillor Merry had requested the production of the leaflet following representations from members of the public who had heard rumours that the proposed development would incorporate a drug treatment centre.

Councillor Antrobus indicated that these rumours had originated with a notice on the website of the Eccles Conservative Association.  Following a discussion on this point Councillor Antrobus reported that he felt that the Conservative Party, rather than Councillor Karen Garrido, had practised deception and that he had never doubted that Councillor Garrido would act in a neutral manner when the matter came to the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel.  Councillors Antrobus, Hinds and Merry confirmed that officer advice had been obtained prior to the issuing of the leaflet.

There was concern about personal comments made in, and use of photographs of individuals without their prior permission, in publicity materials which had been issued in the period prior to the bi-election.  Councillor McIntyre, for example, reported that a leaflet issued by an opposition party had listed him as supporting a proposal which, it alleged, put lives at risk.  Members acknowledged the need to correct any errors in political publicity material.

(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council
In response to a request from Councillor Cooke for immediate and decisive action to be taken to deal with problems caused by dirt bikes Councillor Lancaster acknowledged that this was difficult to resolve and emphasised the need to secure a facility at which the bikes could be used without causing disturbance.

Councillor Cooke referred to a comment made in the past by Councillor Lancaster that the establishment of a dedicated telephone line upon which nuisance could be reported would be a duplication of effort and reported that such a service had now been introduced.  Councillor Lancaster replied that the telephone line established as part of the “Together” initiative helped to co-ordinate, rather than duplicate, activities.

Councillor Lancaster reported, contrary to a suggestion from Councillor Cooke, that the footage from CCTV cameras in the Littleton Road area was monitored from the Eccles Control Centre and that weekly reports were made to the Greater Manchester Police.  

(c)
Lead Member for Children and Youth
No questions were asked, nor comments made, in respect of children and youth matters.

(d)
Lead Member for Community, Health and Social Care
No questions were asked, nor comments made, in respect of community, health and social care issues.

(e)
Culture and Sport
No questions were asked, nor comments made, in respect of culture and sport issues.

(f)
Lead Member for Customer and Support Services
Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services, responded to a question from Councillor Macdonald by reporting on the actions taken by the Council to secure payment of Council Tax and outlined possible reasons for poor payment in the city and the support given to persons in need.

(g)
Lead Member for Education
Councillor Karen Garrido reported that a parents group had obtained, under the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA), a report by the Office for Standards in Education on standards at  Harrop Fold High School.  She indicated that the Shadow Secretary of State for Education had raised issues on behalf of the group with the Secretary of State. She expressed concern that Members had not been made aware of the extent of the reported problems at the school and asked about;

· The availability of funding and whether the proposed new school would ever be built.

· The financial position of the school.

· The progress of the school which was currently in special measures.

· The membership of the School Improvement Panel.

Councillor Mann reminded Members of the context within which schools operated.  Harrop Fold was an autonomous, self-managing institution and the LEA could not answer for the apparent reluctance of the OFSTED to make available information.  He emphasised the need to demonstrate to the public, parents and staff of Harrop Fold that they had the support of the Council.  He gave a chronology of events including details of the Headteachers at the school and actions taken in response to the recommendations of the OFSTED to improve leadership and facilitate reports to the governing body.  The school had entered special measures in July, 2003, but, under its new Headteacher, was making progress.

Councillor Mann outlined the factors which had given rise to a deficit of between £4-5,000.  These included a vocational centre and relatively high numbers of staff and of sickness absence.  He outlined ways in which the LEA was helping the school move towards a balanced budget within five years.  The DfES had allocated £200,000 to help the school move out of special measures and the Salford Schools Forum had recommended that an increase be made to the allowance paid to cover the cost of the school operating on a split site basis.

Councillor Mann referred to a press article in the Manchester Evening News on 16th March, 2005, which contained information that was out of date or inaccurate.  He outlined the environmental improvements at the school as well as the progress made by pupils in core subjects such as mathematics and English.  As a consequence of the changes staff sickness had fallen and retention improved.

Councillor Mann outlined the membership of the School Improvement Panel which had been established in conjunction with the LEA.  He emphasised that the reports obtained under FOIA had not identified any substantive new issues and shared the concern of Councillor Garrido about the apparent reluctance of the OFSTED to make available information.  He hoped that all parties with an interest in the school would follow the constructive approach of the LEA.

Whilst the Lead Member felt that a special meeting of the Council on this subject would not be appropriate he did offer to meet with representatives of all political parties to discuss, in confidence, how sensitive issues at the Harrop Fold High School could be resolved.

(h)
Lead Member for Housing


No questions were asked, nor comments made, in respect of Housing issues.


(i)
Lead Member for Environment
Councillor Howard expressed concern about the apparent inability of various agencies to take action to resolve problems caused when a manhole cover on Leigh Road had blown off and sewage split onto the road.

Councillor Mrs. Lea undertook to raise this matter with officers with a view to developing a strategy for resolving problems of this nature.


(j)
Lead Member for Planning
Councillor Antrobus congratulated staff of Urban Vision who had been shortlisted for an award for their procurement strategy at the Local Government Annual Awards.

155.
ISSUES FOR CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

No issues were raised for Chairs of Scrutiny Committees.

156.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION
A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services detailing proposed amendments to the Council Constitution was submitted.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT, with the exception of (2) below, the amendments to the Constitution - as contained in the report now submitted -  be approved.



(2) THAT the Chairs of Scrutiny Committees be requested to consider being the reviewing body of delegated decisions proposed to be made by Directors under J(c) (vii) and J(c) (viii), in consultation with the Head of Finance, to (a) investigate discrepancies in the Council’s records of stock and to write these off as necessary and (b) approve write-offs, or disposals, of redundant stock and equipment. 

157.
APPOINTMENTS
Consideration was given to a report of the Council Agenda Group making recommendations to appointments for various bodies.  Councillor Macdonald moved that Councillor Robin Garrido should represent the Council on the Coalfield Communities Campaign.  This motion was put to a vote and was unsuccessful.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the following Members represent the Council on the Outside Bodies shown:

(a)
Coalfield Communities Campaign - Councillor Val Burgoyne.

(b)
Salford South Local Board - Councillor Harold.

(c)
Swinton Local Board - Councillor Val Burgoyne.

(d)
Licensing and Safety Regulatory Panel - Councillors Val Burgoyne and McIntyre.

(e)
Project Management Board for Performance Management - Councillor Karen Garrido.



(2) THAT consideration be given to filling the following vacancies at a future meeting:

· Salford Local Transport Group.

· Vacancies for Liberal Democrats on the Licensing and Safety Regulatory Panel and the Employers Forum.



(3) THAT the vacancies on the Scrutiny Committees indicated be filled as specified below and that consideration of the vacancies on the Strategy and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee and Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee be deferred to a future meeting:

Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee - Councillor Loveday.

Customer and Support Services Scrutiny Committee - Councillor Harold.

Budget and Audit Scrutiny Committee - Councillor Val Burgoyne.



(4) THAT the following changes to the Scrutiny Committees listed be noted:

· Councillor John Pooley will replace Councillor Rick Powell on the Budget and Audit Scrutiny Committee.

· Councillor Tim Perkins will replace Councillor Stephen Cooke on the Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee.

· Councillor Geoffrey Ainsworth will transfer from the Budget and Audit Scrutiny Committee and serve instead on the Environmental, Housing and Planning Scrutiny Committee.




(5) THAT the resignation of Councillor Alice Smyth from the Council Agenda Group be noted and that Councillor Val Burgoyne be appointed to replace her.

158.
INFORMATION ITEMS
The following items had been circulated with the agenda for the Council meeting for information.


(a)
List of Lead Member decisions.


(b) Minutes of the Cabinet.


(c) 
Minutes of Regulatory Panels.


(d) Minutes of Community Committees.


(e) Scrutiny Committee action sheets.


(f) 
The Forward Plan.
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